ADVISORY COUNCIL ON WILDLIFE & FRESHWATER FISH MINUTES

TUESDAY, September 29, 2015
Richardson & Robbins Building Auditorium
89 Kings Highway, Dover, Delaware

Phone 302-739-9912, FAX 302-739-6157
ADVISORY COUNCIL           


DIVISION OF FISH & WILDLIFE

PUBLIC
1.  Edward A. Montague, Chair (Absent)

1. Director David E. Saveikis 

9 Visitors
2.  Garrett Grier, Jr., Vice Chair 


2. Rob Hossler
3.  Raymond F. Burris 



3. Sr. Cpl. Jeffrey Howell
4.  Neal Dukes (Absent)  



4. Joe Rogerson
5.  Robert C. Nichols (Absent)


5. Craig Rhoads
6.  Craig A. Karsnitz 



6. Anthony Gonzon
7.  Joe C. Johnson 



7. Hope Shoemaker-Benjamin
8.  Steven M. Kendus (Absent)


8. Karen Kennedy

9.  Dale R. Scuse (Absent)




The meeting was called to order by Vice Chairman Grier at 7:30 PM.
Agenda Item 1.  Approval of Minutes (Chairman).


The August 11, 2015 meeting minutes were not approved by the Council due to a lack of a quorum; however the Council members that were present, agreed that they had no amendments.
Agenda Item 2.  Wildlife Trapping Regulations (Delaware Trappers Association).

Scott Chambers, President of the Delaware Trappers Association, provided the Council with ideas from some of their members on the Division’s wildlife trapping regulations.  Mr. Chambers provided the following suggestions/concerns:

1. Muskrat trapping season dates should be consistent in all three counties, with December 15 as the starting date.  Currently, the starting date in New Castle County is December 1 whereas in Kent and Sussex Counties the starting date is December 15.
2. Suggest red fox trapping season begin on November 15 rather than December 1, which would allow trappers more opportunity to harvest animals with prime fur.
3. Develop a reciprocity agreement for trapping beaver and otter with Maryland since Maryland currently has a prohibition against non-residents trapping beaver and otter whereas Maryland trappers are allowed to trap these species in Delaware.    
4. Place more emphasis on low temperature rather than snowfall total in the criteria used to determine if the muskrat trapping season should be extended due to weather conditions.  Last year, Delaware met the temperature requirement but not the snowfall requirement, so season dates could not be extended even though marshes were frozen for an extended period due to the extreme cold temperatures.  
5. Allow cable length extensions under certain circumstances for cable restraints.
Rob Hossler, wildlife administrator, responded that muskrat season date changes would have to be done legislatively and fox season date changes would have to be done through a regulatory change.  Mr. Hossler requested that Joe Rogerson, wildlife program manager, discuss beaver and otter trapping reciprocity with Maryland representatives. Mr. Hossler stated that criteria on snowfall/temperature requirements and cable restraint extensions in regulation would be reviewed.  
Mr. Hossler distributed a handout on changes to this year’s State Wildlife Area trapping bid packages to Council members and the audience.  The six changes are:
· Augustine Unit #4 will be open for bids.  The portion located outside of the Lang impoundment will be open for the entire trapping season while the area inside the impoundment will only be open after the close of duck season.
· Many areas that were seasonally restricted to trapping after the duck season will now be open for the entire trapping season.  Only the units containing impoundments at Augustine (Unit 4), Little Creek (Units 3 and 4) and Ted Harvey (Unit 1) are still restricted to trapping after duck season.

· Cedar Swamp (Units 1 and 2), Woodland Beach (Units 2, 3 and 4) and Ted Harvey (Units 1 & 3) will be opened for an experimental two week upland trapping season from Sunday, December 6 through Friday, December 18.  Traps must be closed/removed on Friday, December 11 by dusk and may be reopened/reset on Sunday, December 13 at dawn so as to avoid conflicts with the Saturday during the anterless deer season.  Anyone tending traps during the anterless deer season is required to wear a combined minimum of 400 square inches of hunter orange on their head, chest and back.

· Foot encapsulating traps (coon, cuffs, etc.) will be permitted on all bid areas, including uplands, throughout the raccoon trapping season, however traps may not be set or tended on any Saturday open to deer firearms hunting.   Anyone tending traps during an open deer firearm season is required to wear a combined minimum of 400 square inches of hunter orange on their head, chest and back.
· A mandatory harvest report is now included as part of the permit.  Failure to return this completed report by the due date will result in forfeiture of bidding rights for the following trapping season.  This rule will be strictly enforced as accurate harvest data is a critical tool for making management decisions. 
· All persons trapping or assisting under a given permit must be listed on the permit appendix.  This includes family members, trapping assistants, sub-contractors, etc.  
Craig Rhoads, wildlife program manager, stated that a form for the mandatory harvest report will be included in this year’s trapping lease package.

On behalf of the Delaware Trappers Association, Mr. Chambers publicly thanked the Division for their great working relationship.  
Director Saveikis thanked the trappers for attending this Council meeting and agreed that the Division has a great working relationship with the Delaware Trappers Association.

Agenda Item 3.  Wildlife Program Revenue Update (Director David E. Saveikis).

Director Saveikis distributed a three page document to Council members that included the status of wildlife program revenues. Director Saveikis provided a brief history of wildlife program revenues, including that up to 75% of the Wildlife program operating budget depends upon license revenues and matching Federal Pittman Robertson (PR) grant funds.  Hunting and trapping license revenues are leveraged to secure Federal PR grant funds at a ratio of $1 State to $3 Federal.  The last license fee increase was in 2007 and increased annual license revenues by $280,000; however, soon after, the Wildlife program lost over $430,000 in General Funds due to the recession budget cuts.  This resulted in $150,000 less state revenues than before the 2007 license increase.  The Wildlife Section has required multiple financial “bailouts” from various funding sources in recent years, but these funds are now no longer available.  Numerous cost-saving actions have already been implemented, including a reduction in staff levels, elimination of fleet vehicle rentals due to fewer staff and reduced access and habitat management on public wildlife areas.  Restoring/enhancing wildlife program services, preventing additional wildlife program service reductions and meeting projected program structural cost increases requires approximately $600,000/year in additional fee revenues for FY’17 (July 1, 2016 – June 30, 2017, the next hunting license year).  This shortfall continues the trend of increasing projected annual license revenue deficits in FY’15 ($429,674) and FY ’14 ($311,067).   The current projected $600,000/year license revenue shortfall will prevent matching $1.2M in Federal PR grant funds, resulting in total lost program funding opportunity of $1.8M/year.  Additional, significant wildlife program service reductions will be necessary and unavoidable without additional revenues.  
Agenda Item 4.  Hunting/Trapping Fee & Conservation Access Pass Options (David E. Saveikis).


Director Saveikis announced that the Department again has been given the authority, following adequate opportunity for public comment and the approval of the appropriate public advisory council, the Secretary and the General Assembly, to increase license fees to generate sufficient revenues to meet operating costs. 


Director Saveikis provided the proposed fee increase development and decision schedule:

· September 29 – Present revenue update and proposed fee increases to Council.
· October 27 – Council make recommendation of proposed fees.
· December 7 - 10 – hold three public workshops, one in each county, on revenues and proposed fees.
· December 17 – Council meeting/decision on fee increases.
· January 12, 2016 – present proposed fees, as approved by Council, to General Assembly for approval.

Director Saveikis provided proposed hunting/trapping license and access fees needed  to restore/enhance services, avoid additional service reductions and meet future program structural cost increases.  
These increases would be used to hire five vacant full-time field staff positions, which include a wildlife area impoundment habitat management specialist and an Ommelanden Rangemaster.  Additionally, sufficient seasonal staff for wildlife area maintenance and habitat management would be hired. These revenue increases would also be used for supplies, materials, other operating expenses and to cover future program structural cost increases that include increasing state portions of employee health care and pension costs.     The proposed fees would also provide an estimated $175,000/year revenue margin to cover inflation for approximatively five years and unexpected costs.  Director Saveikis provided a Table with proposed fees that would generate an estimated $607,225/year in new revenue.

Director Saveikis requested the Council’s guidance and input at next month’s Council meeting in October in preparation for the upcoming public meetings.


Several Councilmen requested license revenue scenarios from the Division on senior citizens.  
Agenda Item 5.  Director Update (Director David E. Saveikis).

Director Saveikis provided the following Division update:

Director Saveikis recognized Hope Shoemaker-Benjamin as the Division’s new Management Analyst and thanked her for her assistance with generating revenue needs and projections for his presentation tonight.

Director Saveikis recognized Anthony Gonzon who recently accepted a Wildlife Program Manager I position with the wildlife Species Management and Conservation program.     
Director Saveikis provided an update on establishing a regulation requiring the reporting of harvested gray fox pursuant to a new law established by H.B. #25. The proposed reporting requirement, which could be in effect as soon as November 11, would require the reporting of harvested gray fox by the next business day.    Public record for comments will be open until October 7.     
Director Saveikis provided Council members with the fall 2015 edition of Outdoor Delaware magazine that included articles on Delaware’s waterfowl stamp and poaching, as well as other regular articles on wildlife areas, Delaware Bayshore, fishing and hunting.  

AGENDA FOR THE 10/27/2015 ADVISORY COUNCIL MEETING
1. Approval of August and September Minutes (Chairman).
2. Sunday Hunting (DE State Sportsmen’s Association).

3. Wildlife Program Proposed License Revenue/Fees (David E. Saveikis/Council).             
4. Director Update (Director David E. Saveikis).
There being no further business, a motion was made and carried that the meeting be adjourned at 8:36 PM.

Sincerely,
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Karen Kennedy

Recording Secretary
